Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

January 3, 2002

P.C.F.D. #6 – Central Pierce Fire & Rescue

1. Call to Order
The January 3, 2002 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association President Jack Andren at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Dennis Chafe, SPFR;  Larry Claiborne, PCFD #5; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Cynthia Fajardo, Steilacoom; Gary Franz, PCFD #16; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; James Jaques, Milton; Dave Kimball, PCFD #11; Andy McAfee, RF&R; Joe O’Neil, ARC; Robert Park, PCFD #21; David Potter, Puyallup FD; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; John Sinclair, CPFR; Dick Steinmetz, PCFD #12; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Andy McAfee led the flag salute.

President Andren welcomed everyone and wished everyone a Happy New Year.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the November 1, 2001 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that the month of December started with a balance of $8,464.06 and ended with a balance of $8,468.59.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
There being no guest speakers at this time, Attorney Joe Quinn addressed the members on Fire Benefit Charge.  Post Initiative 747 there is a 1% increase allowed if you are reliant on property taxes for budgeting.  This has been a festering problem for years with there being more and more initiatives proposed and now being passed that cut back on property taxes, etc.  These impact funding issues.  In the past there has been a 6% lid, now that has been changed to 1% and that is a problem for many departments/districts.  This does not even begin to cover the rising costs of inflation, COLA’s, health premiums, etc.  People recognize that the Executive Board met with John Ladenburg.  He sent his attorney to meet with Joe Quinn regarding the Fire Benefit Charge option.  Joe has received a pledge of cooperation from the Executives Office on this issue.  He is here to get a feeling from this group if there is interest in drafting legislation for Pierce County on the Fire Benefit Charge.  There are only a handful of departments that even use Fire Benefit Charge currently.   With I-747, that is a final blow that property tax is not a reliable, long-range source for funding.  Why isn’t FBC more heavily used?  He has a list of pros and cons, but not sure that this is the time or the place to get into that discussion.  Is there any interest in forming a committee to form long term legislation?  He is suggesting that if there is interest, forming a committee and hold a series of monthly meetings by committed committee members and review drafts of bills, objectives, brainstorm, study what’s out there, etc.  Discussion followed.  Those who would be willing to sit on an FBC committee are:  Andy McAfee, Gary Franz, Dennis Chafe, Eileen Lewis, Cynthia Fajardo, Bob Black, Curt Vandver, Jack Andren and Vicky Carlsen.  Discussion followed.  Joe Quinn suggested not rushing into this this year.  But to work on getting ducks in a row and pushing for legislation next year.  Need to have a concrete product.  Also, the approach probably needs to be more political than ever before.  Joe Quinn stated that the County Executive office is behind these efforts.  George Walk, who is a legislative liaison for John Ladenburg, is available and we need to take advantage of these kinds of offers.  Jack Andren suggested a motion from the floor to form an FBC Committee.  This committee also needs to team up with the Commissioners and State Council.  It was requested that an orientation be presented on the Fire Benefit Charge for those departments that are not that familiar with it.  Jack Andren stated he will present a powerpoint presentation explaining the basic elements and an overview of the Fire Benefit Charge at the February 7th meeting.  A motion was made and seconded to form a Fire Benefit Charge Committee.  Members being:  Joe Quinn, Andy McAfee, Gary Franz, Dennis Chafe, Eileen Lewis, Cynthia Fajardo, Bob Black, Curt Vandver, Jack Andren, Vicky Carlsen and someone from Lakewood.  MOTION CARRIED.  

7. Amercian Red Cross
No representative present.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported that at the end of the year as budget was finalized the County made across the board cuts and they have lost one full-time employee in the Fire Prevention Bureau.  They are trying to mitigate this by sharing an employee between EMS and Fire Prevention.  For 2003, the Executive is talking about 200 layoffs.  With that, he is unsure on how to approach 2003.  May do program analysis or just doing away with what does not have to get done.  The next cuts will start cutting away at muscle.  They will be implementing a new phone system to try to help with the cuts in personnel.  DEM will continue doing what they can and will keep everyone apprised as go along.  There are going to be some tough times ahead, no doubt about that.  Terrorism training/awareness is moving ahead well.  There has been great cooperation and the committees are doing an outstanding job.  The Pierce Responder will have target folders with all kinds of threats, pre-planning, intelligence, etc.  There will be an exercise in the County in May or so.  He urges and encourages everyone to participate in this Disaster Exercise.  They are going to attempt to do field responses where they have patients, transports to hospitals, quarantine issues, etc.  Everyone should participate on some level.  This will be a great chance to test some of the systems in the field.  Their next meeting is mid-February for full terrorism group with heavy military involvement.  Training catalog should be coming out shortly.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
No representative present.  Steve Bailey reported that Wayne Weinholz was unable to attend today.  A 16 and 20 year old have been arrested in the Bethel Fire and this is leading to some information on the bleacher fire.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
No representative present.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated that the Cougars won, but the Huskies didn’t.  2002 is here and PSCAA is here to help with enforcement actions.  The agency will be looking at expanding the no burn zones.  Any areas you want looked at or included in this, please let him know.

13. EMS
Nothing at this time.

14. Training

Nothing at this time.

15. Special Operations/Haz-Mat
Nothing at this time.  Larry Claiborne stated that the agreement is being circulated for signatures.  Once that is done, it will be brought in for supplemental agreements, etc.

16. Education Committee
Nothing at this time.

17. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.

18. Legislative Caucus Committee
Larry Claiborne reported that the Legislative Caucus was a great success this last year.  It covered Districts 2, 3 5 and 16 and Legislative Districts 26, 28 and 29.  McGovern did a great deal of work in getting this together.  It was very well attended and he encouraged the Association to continue and do this again.  The group will be meeting tomorrow to critique and see what to do differently for this coming year.  President Andren stated that he would hope that we can expand this to do a West Side and East Side group and even possibly a mult-evening event.  We need to have face to-face contact with our Legislators – it is invaluable.  We have to become a recognized face and this is definitely one way to do that.  Joe Quinn stated that he agreed.  The battles are won or lost in committees and the legislators want to see the faces of those who are out working in the trenches.

19. Nominating Committee
Nothing at this time.  Can strike this item from the agenda.

20. Banquet Committee
Gary Franz reported that Wayne Weinholz and Ruth Bramhall have worked on the Banquet committee.  He was the MC this last year and the banquet seemed to be a success.  There was an item of business passed at the banquet and that being the Chiefs Association present plaques and/or certificates, etc. as the Commissioners Association does.  

21. Unfinished Business
President Andren stated at the last meeting it was brought up and discussed regarding Nextel phones and the Sheriff’s offering to open up their frequency to the fire service.  It is his understanding that doing that would be much more cumbersome than first thought.  He has been on vacation since December 17th and this is his first day back in the office so he is not exactly sure where we are at on this issue.  Steve Bailey stated that this is something that needs to be worked on and he will try to get a meeting together to pursue this.  It is definitely an enhancement to communication.

Andy McAfee reported that South Puget Sound is working on financial issues on last years mobilizations.  They are also trying to create a Level 3 overhead team concept across the board with Sheriffs and law enforcement.  Level 2 teams (which there are 5 of) throughout the state will be opening applications.  He will forward these to President Andren and Recorder Menge.  If you are interested in the teams, you will need to get the applications back in as soon as possible as there will be a short window.

Gary Franz inquired relative to the Training Committee if the members are interested in one single training opportunity this year or more than one?  Discussion followed.  

22. New Business
President Andren stated that according to the By-Laws, there is only to be one Trustee position when there is not a Past President to serve on the Executive Board.  This last year, we elected 2 Trustee positions.  We are in violation of the By-Laws as we now have a Past President and 2 elected Trustee positions.  It was moved and seconded to amend the By-Laws to add the 2 Trustee positions to serve on the Executive Board.  MOTION CARRIED. 

23. Good of the Order
At this time President Andren went through the list of standing committees:

Special Operations/Haz-Mat.  It was decided to disban this committee.

Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity – Franz/Packer/Predmore

Program/Speaker Committee – Predmore/Webb

Legislative Caucus Committee – Webb/Romines/Packer/Andren/McGovern

Nominating Committee – Black/McAfee/Webb

Banquet Committee – Weinholz/Holm/Commissioner Represenative

Audit Committee – Franz/Kathy Hale

Fire Benefit Charge Committee – Quinn/McAfee/Franz/Chafe/Lewis/Fajardo/Black/ Vandver/Andren/Carlsen and someone from Lakewood

County Code Committee (Road/LID) – Weinholz/Packer/Romines/Franz/Andren

It was moved and seconded to approve the following EMS Council Committee representatives:

BLS Operations Committee – Andy McAfee, Representative; James Jacques, Alternate

ALS Operations Committee – Judy Murphy, Representative; Ron Quinsey, Alternate

ALS Training & Development – Ron Quinsey, Representative; Dave Potter, Alternate

BLS Training & Development – Andy McAfee, Representative; James Jacques, Alternate.

MOTION CARRIED.

It was moved and seconded to appoint Andy McAfee as representative on the CISM (Critical Incident Stress Management) committee.  MOTION CARRIED.

Bob Black inquired on the interest of having another golf tournament and if so, when?  It was decided to have another and will look at the dates of August 16th or 23rd, whichever has the least scheduling conflicts.

24. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 10:52.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be held on February 7th, 2002 at PCFD #2, Lakewood beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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